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King County








Mental Illness and Drug Dependency (MIDD)

Oversight Committee (OC)
February 26, 2009
11:45-12:15 networking lunch

12:15 p.m. – 2:15 p.m.

Seattle Municipal Tower, 700 5th Avenue, Seattle, WA 98104; Room 1650
Meeting Notes

Members:  Bill Block, Linda Brown, Kelli Carroll, designee for Councilmember Bob Ferguson, Rebekah Clinger, designee for Nancy Cole, David Fleming, Shirley Havenga, Mike Heinisch, David Hocraffer, Philip Hubbard, designee for Judge Helen Halpert, Darcy Jaffe, Norman Johnson, Bruce Knutson, Barbara Linde, Marilyn Littlejohn, Donald Madsen, Terry Mark, designee for Jackie MacLean, Barbara Miner, Susan Rahr, Dan Satterberg, Dwight Thompson, Kathy Van Olst

Other Attendees:  Bryan Baird, John Bruels, Krista Camenzind, Edsonya Charles, Stacey Devenney, Roopali Dhingra, Scott Enright, Betsy Graef, Terri Kimball, Amy King, Andrea LaFazia, Warren Leyh, Jeannie Macnab, Cheryl Markham, Alex O-Reilly, Alessandra Pollock, Heather Robinson, Amnon Shoenfeld, Mary Taylor, Cindy West
1.
Welcome and Introductions, Co-Chair Havenga
Shirley Havenga, MIDD OC Co-Chair, called the meeting to order, welcomed the committee and introductions were made by each person in attendance.
2.
Approval of the Meeting Notes from the January 22, 2009 Meeting, Co-Chair Havenga
Minutes were approved by consensus.
3.
Discussion and Action on workgroup recommendations
A.
Mental Health Court (MHC) Strategy Workgroup recommendation, Judge Barbara Linde, Chair
The focus of this workgroup was to come up with a recommendation for MIDD strategy 11b: Increase Services Available for New or Existing Mental Health Court Programs.  

The workgroup met several times over the past four months to discuss recommendations for a revised Mental Health Court (MHC) strategy using the directive from Council to revise the strategy, which was to “expand mental health court services to more residents of King County, in more locations throughout the county, without further fragmenting of the justice system for vulnerable, mentally ill clients.  The mental illness and drug dependency oversight committee shall review options for enhancing the delivery of mental health court services and recommend a proposed strategy to provide mental illness and drug dependency funds for mental health courts in King County.”  

The workgroup came to a majority consensus and recommends the OC approve the revised strategy, which will provide funds to enhance current MH court service to the City of Seattle ($85,000) and to the City of Auburn ($17,000).  The remaining funds to District Court for expansion of their MHC to all jurisdictions in King County.
The OC approved by consensus that the revised MHC strategy be forwarded to Council in the MIDD annual report.

B.
New Strategies Process Planning Workgroup recommendation, Barbara Miner, Chair
The workgroup was created in response to ordinance directing the creation of new strategy process.

Ordinance stated that the process shall:

1. Be easily accessible and transparent to the potential proposers of new strategies and programs;

2. Provide clear and simple directions for the potential proposers of new strategies and programs;

3. Specify the key elements required in any proposal or request for funding;

4. Include a schedule and timeline for the proposal process; and

5. Provide at least two dates during the calendar year when new strategies and any necessary supplemental appropriation ordinances would be sent to the council for consideration.  One of those dates shall be April 1, when the MIDD annual report is due.
Proposed Process:

1. Interested parties shall obtain and complete a New Strategy Recommendation (NSR) form (available at http://www.kingcounty.gov/healthservices/MHSA/MIDDPlan.aspx) that describes the scope of the strategy and submit the completed form to the MIDD OC co-chairs.  The NSR form was modeled after the strategy description forms.

2. The party will receive a letter that acknowledges receipt of the recommendation, describes the process timeline, and provides a contact name and number.

3. A subcommittee of the MIDD OC will be designated to review the NSRs.  The New Strategy Subcommittee will meet at least twice a year to consider the recommendations submitted during the prior period. 

4. Staff to the New Strategy Subcommittee will conduct a minimum qualifications review of each NSR and submit findings with each NSR to the subcommittee.

5. At the meetings, the New Strategy Subcommittee will discuss and score the NSRs against a set of criteria.  The subcommittee may request further information from the recommending party and may invite the recommending party to a meeting of the subcommittee.

6. The New Strategy subcommittee will prepare a report to the MIDD OC that includes a description of all NSRs received during the period and the subcommittee’s recommendations regarding which new strategies, if any, should be forwarded to the KC Executive for potential forwarding to the KC Council.
7. The MIDD OC will consider the report of the subcommittee and utilizing the existing operating rules of the MIDD OC, make a recommendation to KC Executive as to which NSRs should be forwarded to the KC Council.  The Executive shall forward NSRs to the Council at least twice annually.

8. A list of all NSRs received during the period shall be included in the reports transmitted at every level through this approval process.
Currently, any person or group (service provider) can submit a new strategy form.  All members on the committee will receive full disclosed copies of all new recommendations.  Staff would look over the budget and ensure that funding complies with MIDD standards.  All requests received will report back to OC who then reports to council.
The OC approved by consensus that the New Strategy Process recommendation be forwarded to the Council in the MIDD annual report.
C. Housing Strategy Workgroup recommendation, Bill Block, Chair

1. Modeled on a successful loan program run by the City of Seattle Office of Housing for non-profit housing developers since 1998; has assisted 15 affordable housing projects with all loans paid back in approximately two years.

2. Loan program will primarily use Homeless Housing and Services Funds (2163/1359) administered by the Housing and Community Development Program (HCD), in coordination with the King County Committee to End Homelessness.
3. Loan funds will only be available to acquire and hold property that will be developed or rehabilitated for affordable housing that will include units for homeless households until all permanent financing can be pursued and secured.

4. MIDD Housing Services Funds (Plan 3A) will be available for the loan program to a lesser extent and only for a project that will serve MIDD-eligible tenants.

5. Cap of six million dollars on the total amount of interim loans out at any point in time; cap is conservative and leaves adequate fund balance in the 2163/1359 and MIDD funding streams (see ongoing fund balance in flow rate analysis spreadsheet).

6. Five year maximum term to pay back loan; this will allow projects adequate time to apply to and secure financing from all permanent funding sources.

7. Program will only accept applications from agencies with a high likelihood of successful project completion: a strong track record and portfolio of projects that are performing well, as well as project threshold feasibility, as required for our permanent funding program.

8. Loans will be secured by a lien on the property acquired.

9. HCD staff financial officer will make application approval recommendations to an Interim Loan Committee that will include DCHS business and finance managers, other management staff, an outside financial expert, and the MHCADSD Director if MIDD funds are included.

10. Loan program reports will be made semi-annually to the MIDD Oversight Board when a project has been funded with at least a portion of MIDD funds.

The OC approved by consensus that the Interim Loan Report recommendation be forwarded to the Council in the MIDD annual report.

D.
Historical Control Group recommendation, Andrea LaFazia
Andrea shared the recommendation with the OC and stated that the workgroup is not recommending a historical control group to measure effectiveness of MIDD strategies for the following reasons:

1.
The MIDD is not a single intervention – it is a very complex set of interventions serving a wide variety of individuals.  As such, creating a single comparison group would be very difficult.

2.
Historical comparison groups rely on environmental/contextual conditions to remain constant.  State and local laws, rules, and law enforcement and prosecutorial practices have changed so much over the last few years that any historical comparison would be meaningless.  For example, the jail population has radically changed, resulting in much fewer low-end offenders.
3.
It would be very difficult to determine a group (or groups) of individuals that are truly comparable to those being served by the MIDD.  This was attempted for the evaluation of the KC MHCADSD Criminal Justice Initiative on a much small scale and even then the groups were not comparable enough to draw conclusions about any differences in recidivism.
4.
Generating a historical comparison group, and conducting the additional work necessary to analyze all the variables involved in comparing outcomes would be very costly for the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention and DCHS, and it is not at all apparent that there would be any value added by this extra work and cost.
Ordinance 16262 directed the MIDD OC to review and study the concept of establishing a historical control group for evaluative purposes and make a recommendation on establishing a control group to measure recidivism in the KC jail in the April 1, 2009, annual report.  Representatives from the department of adult and juvenile detention, the department of community and human services, and council staff met together in order to draft a recommendation to assist the MIDD OC with its analysis.

The OC approved by consensus that the Historical Control Group recommendation be forwarded to the Council.

4.
Presentation and Discussion on the 2008 annual report, Andrea LaFazia
Prior to the annual report, Andrea made the OC aware of the updated Meeting Dates and Locations for 2008.  

Andrea shared the annual report requirements and that MHCADSD would be revising it to highlight more of the progress that occurred during 2008, noting that implementation did not begin until the fourth quarter of 2008.
The 2008 Annual Report requirements:

Per Ordinance 16262, the annual report shall include:

1.
A summary of quarterly report data;

2.
Updated performance measure targets for the following year of the programs; 

3.
Recommendations on program and/or process changes to the funded programs based on the measurement and evaluation data;

4.
Recommend revisions to the evaluation plan and processes; and

5.
Recommend performance measures and performance measurement targets for each mental illness and drug dependency strategy, as well as any new strategies that are established.  New or revised performance measures and performance measurement targets for the strategies shall be identified and included in the April 1 2009, annual report and in each annual report thereafter.

The 2008 Annual Report will also include recommendations from the following workgroups:

1.
MHC Strategy recommendation

The MIDD OC shall make a recommendation for a revised MHC strategy in the annual report that is due April 1, 2009.

2.
New Strategies Process recommendation

The MIDD OC shall make a recommendation for a new strategy process and submit to council along with the MIDD annual report that is due April 1, 2009.

3.
Interim Loan Program Report

Per the 2009 budget proviso, the MIDD OC shall submit an interim loan program report

4.
Historical Control Group

The MIDD OC shall make a recommendation on establishing a control group to measure recidivism in the King County jail in the April 1, 2009, annual report that is submitted to council.

Kelli applauded the progress of  the annual report, and echoed the importance of showing the council what the MIDD is doing.  Renewal of the Mental Health Sales Tax is contingent on producing good reports that show results.

5.
Co-Chairs reports, Co-Chairs Havenga & Sheriff Rahr
Action on the 2008 annual report
Received comments and suggestions from members prior to the OC meeting to make some adjustments and will discuss with the co-chairs before moving the annual report on to the council.  Some suggestions included making the language more clear, perhaps distributing it in Executive Summary format using bullet points.  The 2008 MIDD Financial Status Report should include data on actual revenue received from the sales tax.

The Co-Chairs asked members to send in any comments or recommendations on the annual report within the next week and that those comments would be passed on to Andrea.  The final draft will be forwarded to the Co-Chairs for final review and sign-off on behalf of the MIDD OC.

Workgroup formation process

Sheriff Rahr proposed that the process of sub-committee chair selection has been too arbitrary and suggested that the OC co-chairs select them.  Candidates will be selected based on their experience, expertise and resources before bring brought to the project.  Sheriff Rahr called for a vote to approve her proposal.  It was approved without dissent.

6.
Workgroup Reports – Discussion and Action

Prioritization workgroup update, Linda Brown and Dwight Thompson

Linda Brown outlined progress on prioritizing MIDD strategies.

The goal of the workgroup will be to set criteria for prioritizing the strategies.
Crisis Diversion Facility (MIDD Strategy 10b) planning update, Amnon Shoenfeld

Amnon reported on the progress of planning for the Crisis Diversion Facility (CDF)
· Last met on February 10.

· Started by going back to the beginning and making sure we all agreed on the basic strategies.

· Reviewed status reports

· Additional info provided from jail personnel, re:  inmates with mental illness to determine who would go to jail and who would go to the CDF.
· What the security capabilities would be should they decide to hold on to them?

· We don’t want to criminalize MH.  It affects employment, housing, etc., for them in the future.

· Police would fill out a report to give to the CDF, which does not transfer to the legal file.  No charges filed in court for 48 hours.  This provides another tool in addition to the tools already in place.  
· Security.  What do we want this facility to be.  People won’t want to be in a place that feels like a jail.  Create a facility that is a more welcoming environment and accepting of what services we’re offering.  It will be a locked facility and seclusion rooms would be made available.

It is ambitious schedule to have this up and running by the end of 2009, likely to take a little longer.

The following needs to be revisited:
· Licensing and certification requirements
· Hold criteria

· Budget
· Design mobile crisis teams
· Refine backdoor resources plan

· Update timeline.

Sheriff Rahr noted that this is a real important issue as far as law enforcement is concerned.  She expressed genuine appreciation that this group took on the extra work to take a second look.

7.
New Business
Barb Miner:  Check on the financial plan at the next MIDD OC meeting?

Andrea:  It will be on the agenda.
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Judge Linde invited everyone to attend the KCDC MHC 10 year anniversary celebration that is to take place tonight from 4pm-6pm at King County Courthouse Council Chambers.  A short program featuring Executive Sims, Councilmember Ferguson, Prosecutor Satterberg and the Stanley Stevenson Family Members.

There will also be an Mental Health Court summit tomorrow, February 27 from 9am-11am hosted by Judge Linde and Prosecutor Satterberg.
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Mike H:  Washington Legislature is considering supplantion action to allow mental health sales tax funds to help fill budget holes in local communities.
Terry:  Go to the WASac website.  There it lists all legislative bills.

8.
Public Comment
John Norris, city of Shoreline thanked the OC for moving the Mental Health Court strategy recommendation forward and making it a priority.  Shoreline hasn’t been able to access it before and thanked Judge Linde for her dedication to the project.

Adjourn 1:45 p.m.

Next Meeting

March 26, 2009



11:45 – 12:15 
Networking Lunch

Seattle Municipal Tower


12:15 – 2:15 p.m. Meeting
700 5th Avenue, Seattle, WA 98104

Room 5882
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